April 15, 2008
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular April 15, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, April 15, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


                                                  
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                                   
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette

                                                     (absent)  
Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                           
Kim J. Scott

Deputy City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Tom Medlin

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Miranda Baines, Eden Daily News

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Pastor Johnny Cox, Eden-Fieldcrest Road Church of God gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Doug Cline.  

SET MEETING AGENDA:

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Tuggle to set the meeting agenda.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
PROCLAMATION:

Mayor Grogan read the following proclamation recognizing the annual Spring Litter Spring campaign.  
SPRING LITTER SWEEP

2008

A PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation organizes an annual spring statewide roadside cleanup to ensure clean and beautiful roads in North Carolina; and

WHEREAS, the spring 2008 LITTER SWEEP roadside cleanup will take place April 19 through May 3, 2008, and encourages local governments and communities, civic and professional groups, businesses, churches, schools, families and individual citizens to participate in the Department of Transportation cleanup by sponsoring and organizing local roadside cleanups; and

WHEREAS, Adopt-A-Highway volunteers, Department of Transportation employees, Department of Correction inmates and community service workers, local government agencies, community leaders, civic and community organizations, businesses, churches, schools, and environmentally concerned citizens conduct annual local cleanups during LITTER SWEEP and may receive certificates of appreciation for their participation; and

WHEREAS, the great natural beauty of our state and a clean environment are sources of great pride for all North Carolinians, attracting tourists and aiding in recruiting new industries; and 

WHEREAS, the cleanup will increase awareness of the need for cleaner roadsides, emphasize the importance of not littering, and encourage recycling of solid wastes; and

WHEREAS, the 2008 spring cleanup will celebrate the 20th anniversary of the North Carolina Adopt-A Highway program and its 6,000 volunteer groups that donate their labor and time year round to keep our roadsides clean; and

WHEREAS, the LITTER SWEEP cleanup will be a part of educating the children of this great state regarding the importance of a clean environment to the quality of life in North Carolina;

NOW, THEREFORE, I, JOHN E GROGAN, Mayor of the City of Eden, North Carolina, do hereby proclaim April 19 - May 3, 2008, as LITTER SWEEP time in the City of Eden and encourage citizens to take an active role in making their communities cleaner.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the Seal of the City of Eden, North Carolina on this 15th day of April, 2008.









John E. Grogan








Mayor, City of Eden
Attest:

Kim J. Scott

City Clerk, CMC

Mayor Grogan commented that he knew that a lot of them had participated in Adopt A Street, the Chamber of Commerce as well as many others, who get out and literally pick up trash on the streets designated.  He encouraged more education in their schools, putting out trash bags for automobiles, and for police officers to look for people who litter.

******
RECOGNITION:

Recognition Honoring Clarence Tucker
The memorandum explained that Clarence Tucker opened his shoe repair business in Eden in 1952. For over 50 years, Tuck’s Shoe Clinic has been a fixture in Eden’s business community. On March 31, 2008, he closed his Washington Street location. Mr. Tucker has also served the county as County Commissioner and has been involved in the Eden Minority Business Association. 

Mayor Grogan asked Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Business Development, Mr. Clarence Tucker, and Mr. Malcolm Allen, President of the local chapter of the NAACP to come forward.  
Mr. Dougherty explained that Mr. Tucker started his shoe repair business in Newport News, Virginia while working at the shipyard.  He opened his Henry Street shop in 1952 and then came to Washington Street in 1976, so for over 50 years he has been providing service to the Eden community.  He noted that his good friend, Cindy Adams, President of the Chamber of Commerce, said it best in a recent newspaper article, “the way I look at it, his business has just been a pillar of the business community, I think he is an excellent role model for young entrepreneurs, he is such a man of integrity, he is so kind and is so very good at his craft.”  Mr. Dougherty noted that Mr. Tucker served Rockingham County as commissioner for 20 years and according to former Mayor Phil Price, he “fought for the rights of every citizen, I appreciate what he did on the County board while he was there.”  Mr. Dougherty stated that as Main Street manager and on behalf of the Old Leaksville Merchant’s Association and the City of Eden Business Development Department he wanted to thank him for all he had contributed to their city and to the Leaksville merchants.

Mr. Malcolm Allen thanked the City of Eden for recognizing this great man.  He explained that the Eden NAACP, the Eden Minority Business Association and the entire community was very proud of what has happened here tonight.  This man who has dedicated his life to serving the public was being recognized for his contribution.  Clarence Tucker has been a role model to many young men including him.  He explained that he owed a great deal to this man for he tutored him on life, politics, and interaction with individuals.  Not only was he successful as a businessman but also as a politician.  Clarence Tucker was a uniter, not a divider.  That was why he was elected County Commissioner for twenty (20) years.  Years ago people looked beyond color and accepted Tucker for his character and his excellence.  He stated that they should all strive to pattern their lives after this great man.  He closed by thanking the City of Eden and Clarence Tucker.

Mayor Grogan read the plaque which said, “Presented to Clarence Tucker, Tucks Shoe Clinic, in appreciation for over 50 years of excellent service in the Eden Community, from 1952 to 2008.  This April 15, 2008, Eden City Council, Old Leaksville Merchants Association, and the City of Eden Business Development Department.
He commented about the outstanding remarks made about his friend the shoe doctor, Clarence Tucker.  He stated that talking about inspiring and learning, he [Grogan] started out on Washington Street at Gate City Savings and the shoe doctor helped him.  He stated that he would go to Henry Street and another thing that really needed to be pointed out, color has never been involved in Clarence Tucker’s life.  He explained that he taught him, he taught a lot of people, what humility and working together, what you can do by holding hands and doing the right thing.  He noted that it was a sad time, as they had talked outside, and a happy time.  He told Mr. Tucker it was not over, he was just beginning.  He then presented the plaque to Mr. Tucker.
Mr. Clarence Tucker, in accepting his plaque, stated that first he was glad to be there, but not glad about what he was there for.  It was a tough decision for him to decide to close the shop.  He had been there so long and he had seen so many babies come to his shop by their parents and he saw them now and they have to tell him who they were because they were grown up, young men and women.  It had always been a pleasure for him to work in Eden.  He had a number of friends in the community and it was not easy, it brought tears to his eyes, to do this, but this was something you have to have respect for and it was just real that he would have to stop doing shoe business the way he was doing it, coming to Eden and working part of the time and working in Reidsville part of the time.  He explained that he was not happy doing it because he knew he was not making his customers happy.  When he did not have happy customers he felt bad because that was what he always tried to do.  But, he added, he was still going to be fixing shoes and saving soles, over in Reidsville, and he told his helper there that one of the things he would look forward to, if you should happen to bring something to Reidsville, they would always try to be in a position for you to stay and wait for it, they would let you get it before you had to come back, because of the economy and gas situation they realized that.  He closed by stating that he could stand up there and talk for a long time because of his long stay there in Eden, it had been great.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
(a )   Consideration of a request to close portions of Frank Cherry Street.  STREET CLOSING SC-08-01.   (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
At the March 18, 2008 regular meeting, the Council adopted a Resolution of Intent to Close Portions of Frank Cherry Street.  The Council also scheduled this public hearing to hear comments on this street closing request filed by The Wright Co. of N.C., Inc. and Others.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the street closings and requests that the Council authorize the City Attorney to prepare the ordinance for consideration at the May 20, 2008 meeting.  At their March 25, 2008 regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend approval of the street closings.

RESOLUTION OF INTENT TO CLOSE 

A PORTION OF FRANK CHERRY STREET

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that

Pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 13, Article III, Division 3 and Section 13-88 of the Eden City Code and Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby declare its intention to close the following portions of Frank Cherry Street located within the city limits of the City of Eden:

PORTION 1:

BEGINNING at a point in the north right of way of Meadow Road, said point being North 75 deg. 59 min. 41 sec. East 234.48 feet from a point marking the intersection of the centerline of Meadow Road by the centerline of Meadowview Lane; and running from said point of beginning along the north right of way of Meadow Road, South 68 deg. 26 min. 44 sec. West passing an existing iron stake at 15.23 feet, a total distance of 30.46 feet to a point; thence North 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West 171.65 feet to a point; thence North 78 deg. 27 min. 12 sec. East passing a point at 15.00 feet, a total distance of 30.00 feet to a point in the north line of Lot 1, Phase 1, The Meadows (Map Book 44, page 75); thence through Lot 1, Phase 1, The Meadows, South 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West 166.35 feet to a point, the POINT OF BEGINNING, the same being designated as “Proposed Street To Be Closed” on the “Plat of Survey for ‘Phase 2 The Meadows’ Leaksville Twsp, Rockingham Co., North Carolina,” by C. E. Robertson & Associates, PC dated August 2, 2006 and revised November 8, 2006 and October 24, 2007, to which map reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.

The above described portion of Frank Cherry Street will be closed subject to the right of the City of Eden to reserve an easement for the proposed 20 foot waterline across said property.

PORTION 2:

BEGINNING at a point in the west right of way of Frank Cherry Street, said point being located in the east property line of Lot 34, Phase 2, The Meadows (Map Book 60, page 72); and running from said point of beginning through Lots 34, 35 and 36, Phase 2, The Meadows, North 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West passing points at 7.00 feet and 68.92 feet, a total distance of 169.95 feet to a point in the north line of Lot 36, Phase 2, The Meadows; thence with the north line of Lot 36, Phase 2, The Meadows, North 78 deg. 24 min. 03 sec. East 15.00 feet to an iron stake and corner for Lots 36 and 37, Phase 2, The Meadows;  thence North 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West 72.15 feet to an iron stake; thence North 68 deg. 28 min. 05 sec. East 15.23 feet to a point marking the southwest corner for April Hodges (Deed Book 1236, page 721); thence South 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. East passing a point at 95.89 feet, a total distance of 182.38 feet to a point in the northwest right of way of Frank Cherry Street; thence with the right of way of Frank Cherry Street as shown on the plat hereinafter referred to, the following three (3) calls:  along a curve with a radius of 150.00 feet in a counterclockwise direction having a chord bearing and distance of South 23 deg. 59 min. 41 sec. West 11.19 feet to an iron stake, along a curve with a radius of 150.00 feet in a counterclockwise direction having a chord bearing and distance of South 13 deg. 22 min. 45 sec. West 51.60 feet to an iron stake, and along a curve with a radius of 150.00 feet in a counterclockwise direction having a chord bearing and distance of South 03 deg. 31 min. 02 West 6.72 feet to a point, THE POINT OF BEGINNING, the same being designated as “Proposed Street To Be Closed” on the “Plat of Survey for ‘Phase 2 The Meadows’ Leaksville Twsp, Rockingham Co., North Carolina,” by C. E. Robertson & Associates, PC dated August 2, 2006 and revised November 8, 2006 and October 24, 2007, to which map reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.
The above described portion of Frank Cherry Street will be closed subject to the right of the City of Eden to reserve an easement for the 20 foot waterline across said property. 

PORTION 3:

BEGINNING at an iron on the South side of Elam Avenue, said iron marking the northeast corner (and point of beginning) for Rodney Lewis and wife, Patricia Lewis in Deed Book 1318, Page 2338, Rockingham County Registry; and running from said point of beginning along the east line of Lewis South 11 deg. 33 min. East 200 feet to a point; thence North 78 deg. 24 min. 03 sec. East 15.00 feet to an iron stake; thence North 11 deg. 32 min. 48 sec. West 72.15 feet to an iron stake and corner for Lot 37, Phase 2, The Meadows (Map Book 60, page 72); thence North 68 deg. 28 min. 05 sec. East 15.23 feet to a point marking the Southwest corner for Sandra D. Pantoja and Mary J. Hankins in Deed Book 1335, Page 1934, Rockingham County Registry; thence along the west line of Pantoja and Hankins North 11 deg. 33 min. West 169.6 feet to a point in the south right of way line of Elam Avenue; thence along the right of way of Elam Avenue in a Southwest direction approximately 30 feet to an iron stake, THE POINT OF BEGINNING, the same being that portion of Frank Cherry Street lying to the north of Phase 2 of The Meadows and to the south of Elam Avenue.  This description is a compilation from Deed Book 1318, Page 2338, and Deed Book 1335, Page 1934, Rockingham County Registry, and from the “Plat of Survey for ‘Phase 2 The Meadows’ Leaksville Twsp, Rockingham Co., North Carolina,” by C. E. Robertson & Associates, PC dated August 2, 2006 and revised November 8, 2006 and October 24, 2007.

The above described portion of Frank Cherry Street will be closed subject to the right of the City of Eden to reserve an easement for the 20 foot waterline across said property. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council does hereby call for a public hearing on the said closing to be held on the 15th day of April, 2008, at 7:30 P.M.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution will be published once a week for four successive weeks prior to the hearing, will be sent registered or certified mail to all owners of property adjoining said street as shown on the Rockingham County Tax Records, and will be prominently posted in at least two (2) places along said street.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Planning Board is hereby requested to submit its recommendation on the proposed closing of said streets for consideration of the City Council at the time of said public hearing.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 18th day of March, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

By: John E. Grogan, Mayor

 Signed 3/18/08
ATTEST:

Kim J. Scott, CMC, City Clerk  
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections for her report. 

Mrs. Stultz explained that the city has received a petition signed by the owners of 100 percent of the abutting property requesting that 2 sections of Frank Cherry Street be closed. The subject portions of the street have never been opened.  Portions of this street were rerouted as part of the development of The Meadows and the properties abutting the unopened right of way at the intersection of Elam Avenue have primary access on to Elam Avenue. 

The Eden City Code, Chapter 13, Article 3, Division 3, and N.C.G.S. 160A-299 authorize the City Council, upon recommendation of the Planning Board, to consider closing or vacating of a street in accordance with the rules and procedures set forth therein. Furthermore, it permits the City Council to close a street provided that after a public hearing has been held, it appears to the satisfaction of the Council that closing the street or alley is not contrary to the public interest, and that the city has no interest in preserving the dedication of such street or alley for municipal purposes, and that no individual owning property in the vicinity of the street or alley would thereby be deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property.



The following public utilities and public service corporations have been contacted in response to this street closing and have issued the following comments in regards to their utility lines and future utility plans for the area:

City of Eden Engineering – The City needs to reserve a 20 foot utility easement for the existing water mains in both sections. 

Duke Energy – No objections to the closing.

Time Warner Cable – They have cable crossing both sections of the right of way and easements will be reserved in the Ordinance.  The Wright Co. of N.C., Inc. will need to locate the cables prior to digging.

The following companies have yet to respond to inquiries regarding locations of utilities in this area or their future plans:  Piedmont Natural Gas, Sprint and Dan River Water.

She stated that they would also present that the street closing is not contrary to the public interest and that no individual who owns property is deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to that property because of the street closing.  

In regards to the required findings, the Planning and Inspections Department issues the following comments:

Contingent upon comments from the public service corporations, the staff is of the opinion that the street is not required for public utility service for the area.

Due to the development of The Meadows, staff is of the opinion that the sections of the streets to be closed are no longer necessary to the general public for travel and traffic circulation in the area.

Based upon the fact that all properties in this area have their primary access off of Meadow Road or Elam Avenue, the staff is of the opinion that no one would be denied reasonable means of ingress and egress because of the closing and the street closing is not contrary to the public interest.

In conclusion, the staff recommends, based upon these stated findings, that the street be closed as requested.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward, he called the public hearing closed.  
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the street closing and authorize the City Attorney to prepare the ordinance for consideration at the May 20, 2008 meeting.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(b )   Consideration of a request to close a portion of River Drive.  STREET CLOSING SC-08-02.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
At the March 2008 regular meeting, the Council adopted a Resolution of Intent to Close A Portion of River Drive.  The Council also scheduled this public hearing to hear comments on this street closing request filed by the City of Eden.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the street closing and requests that the Council authorize the City Attorney to prepare the ordinance for consideration at the May 20, 2008 meeting.   At their March 25, 2008 regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend approval of the street closing.

RESOLUTION OF INTENT TO CLOSE 

A PORTION OF RIVER DRIVE

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that

Pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 13, Article III, Division 3 and Section 13-88 of the Eden City Code and Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby declare its intention to close the following portion of River Drive located within the city limits of the City of Eden:

BEGINNING at a point in the west right of way of River Drive, said point being South 76 deg. 40 min. 46 sec. West 15.07 feet and South 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. East 52.24 feet from an axle found marking the southeast corner for Gary Lee Bryant (Deed Book 1208, page 1400); and running from said point of beginning South 44 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. East passing points at 55.15 feet and 65.90 feet, a total distance of 120.00 feet to a point; thence South 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. East 212.45 feet to an iron stake; thence South 15 deg. 17 min. 46 sec. West passing points at 56.96 feet and 59.82 feet, a total distance of 120.00 feet to an iron stake; thence North 14 deg. 42 min. 14 sec. West passing a point at 372.54 feet, a total distance of 420.3 feet to the POINT AND PLACE OF BEGINNING and being all of that property designated as “R/W To Be Abandoned” as shown on a plat entitled “Plat of Survey Showing Smith River Greenway Easement for City of Eden, Leaksville Township, Rockingham county, North Carolina,” Sheet 2 of 2, dated September 7, 2005, with last revision dated May 11, 2007, by C. E. Robertson & Associates, P.C. Professional Land Surveyor, and recorded in Map Book 62, Page 4, Rockingham County Registry, to which reference is hereby made for more particularity in description.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Council does hereby call for a public hearing on the said closing to be held on the 15th day of April, 2008, at 7:30 P.M.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution will be published once a week for four successive weeks prior to the said hearing, will be sent registered or certified mail to all owners of property adjoining said street as shown on the Rockingham County Tax Records, and will be prominently posted in at least two (2) places along said street.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Planning Board is hereby requested to submit its recommendation on the proposed closing of said streets for consideration of the City Council at the time of said public hearing.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 18th day of March, 2008.

CITY OF EDEN

By: John E. Grogan, Mayor

 signed 3/18/08




 
ATTEST:




     


Kim J. Scott, CMC

City Clerk  

Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Stultz for her report. 

Mrs. Stultz explained that the City of Eden entered into an Agreement with William F. Pace and wife, Susan C. Pace, and Richard B. Dyer and wife, Wanda T. Dyer, with respect to the property on which the Smith River Greenway trailhead is located.  Pace and Dyer agreed to transfer property required for the trailhead to the City of Eden if the City would close the unopened portion of River Drive used for the trailhead and dedicate a new right of way so that their property would continue to have road frontage on River Drive.  

The Eden City Code, Chapter 13, Article 3, Division 3, and N.C.G.S. 160A-299 authorize the City Council, upon recommendation from the Planning Board, to consider the closing or vacating of a street in accordance with the rules and procedures set forth therein.  Furthermore, it permits the City council to close a street provided that after a public hearing has been held, it appears to the satisfaction of the Council that closing the street or alley is not contrary to the public interest, and that the City has no interest in preserving the dedication of such street or alley for municipal purposes, and that no individual owning property in the vicinity of the street or alley would thereby be deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property.

The following public utilities and public service corporations have been contacted in response to this street closing and have issued the following comments in regards to their utility lines and future utility plans for the area:

City of Eden Engineering – The City needs to reserve an easement for the 20’ sanitary sewer line crossing the southwest corner of the right of way.

Duke Energy – No objections to the closing.

Time Warner Cable – No objections to the closing.

The following companies have yet to respond to inquiries regarding locations of utilities in this area or their future plans:  Piedmont Natural Gas, Sprint, and Dan River Water.

She stated that they would also present that the street closing is not contrary to the public interest and that no individual who owns property is deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to that property because of the street closing.
In regards to the required findings, the Planning and Inspections Department issues the following comments:

Contingent upon comments from the public service corporations, the staff is of the opinion that the street is not required for public utility service for the area.

Due to the location of the Smith River Greenway, staff is of the opinion that the section of the street to be closed is no longer necessary to the general public for travel and traffic circulation in the area.

Based upon the fact that the City plans to dedicate a new right of way for River Drive to provide right of way for the owners to the east, the staff is of the opinion that no one would be denied reasonable means of ingress and egress because of the closing and the street closing is not contrary to the public interest.

In conclusion, the staff recommends, based upon these stated findings, that the street be closed as requested.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition of this request.  As no one came forward, he called the public hearing closed.  

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the street closing and authorize the City Attorney to prepare the ordinance for consideration at the May 20, 2008 meeting.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Mrs. Jean Harrington stated that she wanted to thank the Mayor and the City Council for all the work that had been done on Washington Street. The wonderful new sidewalks were just beautiful and the underground wiring though you cannot see it, they know it is there and it was wonderful to have that and they were also looking forward to their new lights and also, the beautiful new Henry Street Park.  She stated that she knew they all get lots of complaints and perhaps do not get thanked enough.  She not only wanted to thank them but also the city departments who have had a great deal to do with this such as Mr. Dougherty and Mrs. Stultz.  
Mr. Jamie Sexton, Fieldcrest Road, came forward and stated that he basically wanted to reiterate the situation on Fieldcrest Road.  He had seen the status of the road and it did need to be repaired.  There were a few alternatives, in his mind, and he hoped that the engineers and he felt confidant that they were, trying to find a good resolution for everybody.  He could see the difficulty that the trucking company can have at the traffic island, but the way it was designed, there was a strip right down the middle of it and there was a post that was on the side that actually where you turn in to Mabes Trucking, if you could move that post back and push that over and pave right there, they would have plenty of room to turn in and come out into the old route that they had, which did not lead you down Fieldcrest Road.  
Mayor Grogan thanked Mr. Sexton for his comments and he assured him that the city and the engineers were looking into it.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a )   Planning Organization Appointments and Reappointments.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
Mayor Grogan stated that he had an appointment for the ETJ, which has to be approved by the County Commissioners.  He stated that he would like to nominate Mr. Matt Smith, as representative of the ETJ.  

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the Mayor's nomination of Matt Smith to ETJ.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
(b )   Consideration of Traffic Study Request in Reference to 3-way Stop Signs at Oleander Drive and Hidden Valley Drive and approval and adoption of an ordinance changing the speed limit on Hidden Valley Drive and on Oleander Drive.  (Gary Benthin, Police Department)
On March 5th, 2008 I received a traffic study request from Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle in reference to placing 3-way stop signs at the intersection of Oleander Drive and Hidden Valley Drive.
Oleander Drive inclines as it approaches Hidden Valley Drive from Knight Street and turns sharply to the right at the intersection of Hidden Valley Drive.  There is an existing stop sign for traffic traveling west on Oleander Drive towards Hidden Valley Drive (see attached).  Oleander Drive and Hidden Valley drive are located in a residential neighborhood adjacent to a business area.

The Police Department’s recommendation would be to lower the speed limit on Hidden Valley Drive and Oleander Drive as shown on the attached map from 35 MPH to 25 MPH and that a fog line be placed at the intersection.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Turner to lower the speed limit on Hidden Valley Drive and Oleander Drive from 35 mph to 25 mph and that a fog line be placed at the intersection and also to approve and adopt the ordinance changing the speed limit.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Request for temporary sign from the Chamber of Commerce for the 6th Annual Business Expo.  
(Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
The Chamber of Commerce has requested permission to erect a temporary sign in the right of way of Van Buren Road and East Arbor Lane.  The sign is for the 6th Annual Business Expo. The Chamber would like to hang the sign two weeks prior to the May 1, 2008 event.  This would be Thursday, April 17.The Planning and Inspections Department recommends the approval of the request. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact the Planning Department.
A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the request.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(b) Request for consideration and acceptance of bids for the construction of the raw water intake – supplemental pumping project.  (Terry Shelton, Water Filtration)
Bids for the construction of the Raw Water Intake – Supplemental Pumping Project will be received on April 10.  The bid results and a recommendation to award the bid will be forwarded to Council members on April 11 for consideration and acceptance on April 15.  (Scheduling and advertising requirements made April 10 the earliest practical date that the project bids for construction could be received.)  This bid is for the construction of the permanent concrete bench on the riverbank, electrical controls installation, and support equipment for the staging of the supplemental pumps.  The purchase of the supplemental pumps was approved in the March Council Meeting.  The pumps were bid separately from the construction contract to speed up the delivery time as the pumps had a long lead-time for manufacturing them. Once the bids are received on April 10, W. K. Dickson, our consulting engineer, will evaluate the bids and verify the ability of the bidding contractors to build project.  W. K. Dickson will make a recommendation of which contractor to award the contract to build this project.  The hurried schedule of bid dates for this project is driven by the target completion date of August 1.  It is expected that if drought conditions persist through the summer, August will be the time of greatest need for this project. If you have questions about the project or the forthcoming recommendation, please let Mr. Asbury and I know in advance of the April 15th meeting so that we can provide you with well-researched answers.  
Mayor Grogan pointed out that this was something they were doing to be proactive.  

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the low bidder, Fuller Contracting Company, in the amount of $599,000.

Council Member Burnette stated that with this increase in cost this additional $100,000 was not in the budget.  He questioned where they would find it.

Mr. Corcoran replied that first they would look and see if they have the funds this year since the project was going to begin this year and go ahead and fund the difference before July 1.  He noted that on the back page of the letter from WK Dickson, on the reasons why the bid came in over what was anticipated, he noted that they have made preliminary contact with the Rural Center and that the city has been conditionally approved for an additional grant of $100,000 or as required for a 50/50 match, so the final approval was obviously pending, the formal board action from the Rural Center, so it looks like half will hopefully be picked up in a grant.  So they would look for ways in the current budget to fund this difference this year.

Council Member Burnette asked if that was half of the alternative for the speed up, in case it was needed before the install time, he asked if they fund half of the $84,000.

Mr. Corcoran replied yes if it was needed and Council Member Burnette asked if it was turnkey to which Mr. Corcoran replied yes.

Action on the motion was as follows:  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

Bid Opening Tabulation

	Company
	Total Base Bid
	Alternate
	Total Base Bid & Alternate Bid

	Laughlin-Sutton Construction
	$626,700
	Note 1
	Note 1

	Fuller Contracting, Inc.
	$515,000
	$84,000
	$599,000

	Virginia-Carolina Paving
	$993,700
	$135,560
	$1,129,260

	Gilbert Engineering Co.
	$592,295
	$135,000
	$727,295


Note 1:  Laughlin-Sutton failed to submit a bid for the Alternate.
(c ) Request for approval of the Design, Build and Operation of the Dewatering Facility at the  

     Mebane Bridge WWTP.  (Melinda Ward, Wastewater)
We have received the final pricing and contracts for the Design, Build, and Operation of the Dewatering Facility at the Mebane Bridge WWTP.  The first contract is for the Design and Build portion of the project performed jointly by Kemp Construction and Synagro.  The final price is $2,469,610.00 for the full scope of the work.  The contract has been reviewed by city staff and the city attorney, and all revisions have been made.  Once the contract has been signed, state approval can be obtained and work begun.  I recommend approval of this contract as submitted.The second contract is for the Operation portion of the project by Synagro.  This contract also has been reviewed by city staff and the city attorney, and all revisions have been made.  Once the contract is signed and the dewatering facility is built, Synagro can then begin operation of the dewatering facility by their staff at a set rate of $235 per dry ton.  I recommend approval of this contract as submitted. 
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Epps To approve the following contracts:  (1) the Design and Build portion of the project performed jointly by Kemp Construction and Synagro, the final price $2,469,610 for the full scope and (2) the Operation portion of the project by Synagro.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(d )  Request for temporary sign from the Director of Business Development for the 6th Annual 
      Piedmont Pottery Festival.  (Mike Dougherty, Business Development)
Permission is requested to erect a temporary sign in the right of way of Van Buren Road and East Arbor Lane and in the right of way in front of the Kingsway Plaza shopping center on King’s Hwy. The signs are for the 6th Annual Piedmont Pottery Festival.  

The city would like to hang the signs three weeks prior to the June 7, 2008 event. This would be Friday, May 16, 2008.
The Planning and Inspections Department recommends the approval of the request.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Myott to approve the request.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
A. Monthly Financial Report 

Financial Report
B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services 

Mebane Bridge WWTP Design, Build, Operate Biosolids Project
Due to an inadequate biosolids handling facility, plans have been accepted from Synagro to build a new dewatering facility.  This dewatering facility would consist of a building with a belt filter press, to handle current and future loading rates, and a storage pad to store dry solids during unfavorable weather conditions.  Preliminary drawings have been submitted and pricing has been reviewed.  We now have the contract from Kemp Construction and Synagro for building the dewatering facility.  We also have the contract from Synagro to operate the dewatering facility once the building phase is completed.  Once contract documents have been signed, permits can be acquired, equipment ordered, and groundwork begun.  Target site preparation date was tentatively scheduled for mid-April, but due to the length of time to approve the contracts and the expected delays for state approval, the target date could be as late as mid-August.  The project was initially expected to be finished by the end of September or October.  With the possible delays, though, it may not be finished until the end of the year.  Operation of the facility should begin near the beginning of 2009.  The total cost of the project is now set at $2,469,610.00.  As it stands now, 20 - 30% of the cost could be spent during this budget period.  That would leave the majority remaining for the 08/09 budget year.  

D. Engineering

Rockingham County Annual Resurfacing Schedule

Fieldcrest Road

Rockingham County Annual Resurfacing Schedule

Adams Construction Company is scheduled to start the NCDOT - Rockingham County Annual Resurfacing Schedule this month in surrounding areas just outside of Eden. The contractor is scheduled to start on the Young Road between NC135 and NC770. The Eden Road, Roberts Road and the Ashley Loop Road are scheduled to follow consecutively. The contractor is then scheduled to move their operation to the Reidsville area and then to the Madison Mayodan area to allow the City of Eden sufficient time to complete the Washington Street Streetscape project. 

The contractor is then scheduled to return to the Eden area. Sections of Washington Street, Boone Road, Meadow Road, Pierce Street, Main Street and Third Street are all scheduled to be resurfaced by the first of October. This is the construction schedule submitted by Adams Construction Company, however; this schedule is likely to change due to the current construction taking place on Washington Street. Adams Construction Company has agreed to adjust their schedule as needed if Washington Street needs to be resurfaced at an earlier date due to the construction.

Fieldcrest Road
As City Council members requested at their last meeting, staff is in the process of looking into the feasibility of removing the truck route from Fieldcrest Road. The Eden Police Department is in the process of completing a traffic study along Fieldcrest Road and at the Main Street intersection. City staff has made numerous attempts to contact Butch Mabe with Mabe Trucking to discuss the truck route but has not been able to contact him as of yet. NCDOT is also unofficially looking at the truck route along Fieldcrest Road, Meadow Road and Main Street to determine if the truck route could be relocated.

E. Economic & Tourism Development 

Industrial Recruitment/Retention


Commercial Recruitment


Main Street Downtown Revitalization


Other Projects
Industrial Recruitment/Retention

Existing Industry

A comprehensive study of the Rockingham County Existing Industry program is being undertaken and will be presented in the April Rockingham County Partnership Meeting. Existing industry accounts for up to 70% of new jobs. It will focus on:

·  Industry visitation: At least two calls per year on the 125 identified industrial clients in the county.

· Data management software: A special data management program is already available at the Partnership but not in use. This enables an on-going track record of industry issues/problems/solutions to be maintained so the existing industry person is aware of the needs of each client.

· Proactive Communications: The existing industry person should be able to “help them with the little things of daily life”. This also allows the person to identify potential opportunities for expansion or to head off problems.

· Custom research: This and current data on a variety of topics ranging from demographics to wage information and cost of living trends should be available for the clients.

Commercial Recruitment

· Former Wal-Mart building

· Tenant has indicated that they are very close to final lease agreement with a formal announcement coming in the near future.

· Kingsway Plaza

· The vacant former Roses space will be filled in the near future by an existing Eden retailer.

· Two additional retailers have been contacted concerning this center.

· Java Jo’Z

· All that remains is for their cash registers to come in and they will open immediately.

· Other restaurants

· Gilley’s Restaurant—This restaurant has opened at 129 N. Fieldcrest Road in the former DDQ location.

· National restaurant has begun preliminary site work on Hwy 14.

Main Street Downtown Revitalization 

· New Businesses

· Five new downtown businesses have been or are in the process of being established in the next few weeks.

· Municipal Service District

· A public hearing will be set for June 17th to discuss the establishment of the Municipal Service District.

· Streetscape project

· The merchants and property owners on the south side of Washington Street are very grateful for the new sidewalks and the work that the Planning Department and the contractor have put into the project.

· Riverfest

· Fundraising efforts continue. We are pleased to have new sponsors or those who have increased their participation this year.

Eden Shopping Brochure

· It is in the process of being printed now.

Rockingham County Tourism Promotion Group

· A new group of leaders, including the Marketing Director from Chinqua Penn, City of Reidsville Economic Development, Rockingham County Tourism Development Authority, Autumn Creek Vineyards, Three Rivers Outfitters, Pelham Transportation and others are pursuing film production projects, corporate events, bus tours, etc to draw people to the county. The new Coordinator of Tourism will be part of this project.

Piedmont Pottery Festival

· 37 booths have been booked thus far. Media coverage will begin in early May.

Other Projects

Way Finding Process

· The final signs have been placed or will be placed by the end of April. Public comments have been positive thus far.

F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance 

Monthly Report for April
The Parks and Recreation Department will be offering several events at Freedom Park during the months of April and May 2008.

The City’s Concert in the Park that was cancelled on Saturday, March 29 at 6:30 p.m. at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater at Freedom Park will be held on Saturday, April 19.  The performers for this event will be Michael Ken and Riding Shotgun.  

The Concert in the Park for April will be held on Saturday, April26, 2008 at 6:30 p.m. at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater.  The featured artist will be Almost Country.  This event is free to the public and concessions will be available for purchase.

There will be a National Softball Association Youth Fast Pitch Tournament the weekend of April 19 and May 3, 2008 at Freedom Park.  The games will begin at 9:00 a.m. and will be scheduled through the day and evening.  There will be teams from North Carolina and Virginia participating in the tournament.

The City of Eden will be hosting the 5th Annual Ribfest at Freedom Park on Saturday, May 10 from 10:00 a.m. – 6:00 p.m.  There will be entertainment throughout the day, along with arts and craft vendors, and food vendors selling delicious ribs and others concession food items.  The events will get underway at 10:00 a.m. with a performance by the U-Turn Band, Almost Country will perform from 12:00 – 2:00 p.m., followed by the dance group the Mama’s 2:30 p.m. and the children from the Eden’s School of Music and Dance.  The event will conclude with a performance by Veronica Jones from 3:00 - 4:00 p.m. and then the headliner Paradox will perform from 4:00 – 6:00 p.m.  The event is free to the public and the City invites everyone to come out and enjoy Freedom Park during this wonderful Spring season.

For more information on these events, please contact the City of Eden, Parks and Recreation Department at 336-623-2110.

G. Police - No Report
H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections- No Report
J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
Mayor Grogan announced that if the Council would like for the individual departments to make comments about their reports, they should speak up.  As no one had a question or comment, the Mayor continued to the Consent Agenda. 
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes:  March 18, 2008.  (Kim Scott, City Clerk)
(b) Approval to call a public hearing and to consider an ordinance rezoning property at 303 W. Meadow Road from Residential-20 to Business-General.  Request submitted by William R. Cresenzo, Sr.  ZONING CASE Z-08-03.  (Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
The City has received a zoning map amendment request from William R. Cresenzo, Sr. to rezone property at 303 W. Meadow Road from Residential-20 or Business-General. The Planning Board will consider this request at their April 22, 2008 meeting. Please call a public hearing and request an ordinance be prepared for your May 20, 2008 meeting.
(c) Approval to call a public hearing and to consider an ordinance amending Section 11.26(3)(c)(13) – Board of Adjustment, Section 11.28 – Enforcement and Section 11.29-Definitions of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance concerning Shelters for the Homeless and Shelters, Temporary.  Request submitted by the Planning Board.  ZONING CASE Z-08-04. 
(Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections)
The City has received a zoning text amendment request from the Planning Board to amend Section 11.26(3)(c)(13 ) – the Board of Adjustment, Section 11.28 – Enforcement and Section 11.29 - Definitions concerning Shelters for the Homeless and Shelters, Temporary. The Planning Board initiated this request at their March 25, 2008 meeting.  They will consider this request at their April 22, 2008 meeting. Please call a public hearing and request an ordinance be prepared for your May 20, 2008 meeting.
(d) Approval and Adoption of Budget Amendment #13 – To Allocate Fund Balance to this year’s Pottery Festival and Ribfest.  (Tammie McMichael, Finance)
The attached budget amendment transfers money from the fund balance of the Promotional Activities fund to the expenditure line items for the Ribfest and the Pottery Festival.  The money in this fund balance is accumulated each year from excess revenues over the expenses for these events.
	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	Promotional Activities
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fund Balance Appropriated
	28-3991-99100
	 $                     -   
	 $      3,750.00 
	 $        3,750.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Promotional Activities
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Pottery Festival
	
	28-4135-77001
	 $            4,000.00 
	 $      5,500.00 
	 $        1,500.00 

	Ribfest
	
	28-4135-77002
	 $            1,500.00 
	 $      3,750.00 
	 $        2,250.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $        3,750.00 

	Allocate Fund Balance to this year's Pottery Fesitival and Ribfest.
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 15th day of April, 2008.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	s/Kim J. Scott
	
	
	
	 _s/John Grogan 
	

	Kim J. Scott, City Clerk
	
	
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	


(e) Approval and Adoption of Budget Amendment #14 – Funds to Finance (4) Police Cars, Garbage Truck, Street Dept. Service Truck, Street Dept. Dump Truck and (2) C&D Service Trucks.  (Tammie McMichael, Finance)
When the City purchases vehicles with installment purchases, it is required to show the loan monies coming in from the bank and the monies going out to pay the vendor in the financial statements.  This amendment increases the revenue line item “loan proceeds” and also increases the expenditure line items in the appropriate departments.  Below is a list of the loan proceeds that have been received.

(4) Police Cars



$  86,310.00

Street Department Dump Truck

$  77,080.00

Street Department Service Truck

$  29,580.00

Solid Waste Garbage Truck

$203,570.00

(2) C& D Service Trucks


$102,940.00

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Loan Proceeds
	
	10-3850-87000
	 $        125,020.00 
	 $   521,560.00 
	 $     396,540.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police C/O Vehicles
	
	10-4310-55000
	 $                     -   
	 $     86,310.00 
	 $      86,310.00 

	Street C/O Vehicles
	
	10-4510-55000
	 $                     -   
	 $   106,660.00 
	 $     106,660.00 

	Solid Waste C/O Vehicles
	10-4710-55000
	 $        125,020.00 
	 $   328,590.00 
	 $     203,570.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $     396,540.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Loan Proceeds
	
	30-3850-86001
	 $                     -   
	 $   102,940.00 
	 $     102,940.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Water & Sewer Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	W/S Maint C/O Vehicles
	30-7125-55000
	 $                     -   
	 $   102,940.00 
	 $     102,940.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Funds to finance (4) police cars, garbage truck, Street Dept. service truck, Street Dept. dump truck,

	and (2) C & D service trucks.
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 15th day of April, 2008.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	s/Kim J. Scott
	
	 _s/John Grogan 
	

	Kim J. Scott, City Clerk
	
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	


(f) Approval to call a public hearing and to consider the Water & Sewer and General Fund Capital Projects Financing.  (Tammie McMichael, Finance)
The City needs to proceed with private placement financing for the Water Pressure Improvements Project, the Waterline Upgrade Improvements Project, the Sewer Rehabilitation Improvements Project, the Raw Water Supplemental Pumping Project, the Water Construction Improvements Project, the Sewer Construction Upgrade Project, the Greenways Project, and the Downtown Revitalization Project.

Please call a public hearing for your May 20, 2008 meeting.

(g) Approval to call a public hearing to consider the FY 2008-2009 Budget.  (Brad Corcoran, City Manager)
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the Consent Agenda, all items.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
Budget Work Session – If Needed (Brad Corcoran, City Manager)
There was no discussion needed regarding the budget.
Recognition of City Clerk:

Mayor Grogan commented that they have an upcoming event in May for one individual who was retiring, who had been here 30 years.  He pointed out that there have only been two (2) clerks for the City of Eden and Mrs. Kim Scott was the second.  He stated that she has been a pillar for the city, doing minutes taking care of complaints, working with the public and it was amazing to him of how she had handled it so professionally.  He then stated that he was going to defer to the other members of Council as he knew they would like to comment about Mrs. Scott and what she has done for the City of Eden and her upcoming retirement.  
Council Member Tuggle stated that he wanted to say of what time he had been on the Council that he did not know of anyone you could depend on more than Kim.  If you want accurate information you just go to Kim and she can go back a while and find out anything you want.  And, he did not know anyone who had more character and was honest and just the type of person you love to work with and it has really been a pleasure to work with her.

Council Member Burnette stated that his time had been very short with Kim on the City Council, but he echoed everything they have said, how helpful she has been to him as a new Council Member.  He added that he believed he was the only one who has had the good fortune to work not only with Kim but with her husband and also to know her daughter reasonably well too, so it has been a pleasure.

Council Member Epps stated that it had really been a pleasure and he hoped she would visit.  She has not only been a secretary to the City Manager and the city, she has been a secretary to all of them.

Council Member Carter pointed out that she would enjoy her retirement.  He thanked her for being a co-worker and also at this place on the Council and he encouraged her to enjoy her retirement.

Council Member Myott stated that she had been with her a long time and she was going to miss her.

Council Member Turner commented that she was really jealous because Kim was younger and gets to retire.  She thanked her and joked that she would probably never make it to the quarterly [League of Local Governments] meeting without her call.

Closed Session:
Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(4) to discuss matters relating to the location or expansion of industries or other businesses in the area served by the public body, including agreement on a tentative list of economic development 
incentives that may be offered by the public body in negotiations.    
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to go into Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(4) to discuss matters relating to the location or expansion of industries or other businesses in the area served by the public body, including agreement on a tentative list of economic development incentives that may be offered by the public body in negotiations. All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
 
Open Session:
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to return to Open Session.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

                                                          














Respectfully submitted





























 ____________________________
Kim J. Scott, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan

Mayor 
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